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Decision of Administrative Law Judge:  Reversed and
dismissed.

OPINION AND ORDER

Respondents appeal the decision of an

administrative law judge filed on August 26, 2015, finding

that the claimant proved that he is entitled to temporary

total disability from March 20, 2013 through June 26, 2015,

which was the date of the claimant’s hearing before the

commission.  It should be noted that additional medical

treatment was listed as a disputed issue in the Pre-Hearing

Order filed May 15, 2015.  However, by all credible

accounts, the claimant died in an unrelated accident in July
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of 2015.  Thus, the surviving issue - that of temporary

total disability benefits - hinges primarily on the when the

claimant’s healing period for his March 19, 2013,

compensable right knee injury ended.

Our carefully conducted de novo review of this

claim in its entirety reveals that the claimant’s healing

period for his March, 2013 right knee injury ended when he

reached maximum medical improvement and was released by his

treating orthopedic surgeon, Dr. Meredith, on January 14,

2014.  Therefore, the decision of the administrative law

judge is reversed and additional temporary total disability

benefits are denied.

It is undisputed that the claimant sustained a

compensable right knee injury as a result of his work

activities for the respondent-employer on March 19, 2013. 

At the hearing before the commission on June 26, 2015, the

claimant testified that as he was picking up a pallet, he

turned and felt a pop in his right knee immediately followed

by sharp pain.  Upon notifying his supervisor, the claimant

was taken to the emergency room of a West Memphis hospital,

documentation pertaining to which is not contained within

the record.  Thereafter, the claimant came under the care of
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orthopedic surgeon, Dr. Samuel Meredith, who on March 26,

2013, determined through MRI testing that the claimant had

sustained a “bucket handle tear of the medial meniscus with

a large portion of the meniscus which is torn displaced into

the intercondylar notch.”  No free meniscal fragment was

seen from this study, and Dr. Meredith reported that “the

portions of the meniscus which remain in position are small

in appearance.”  In addition, this study revealed that the

lateral meniscus was intact without tear and the

meniscocapsular attachments appeared preserved.

With regard to the claimant’s anterior and

posterior cruciate ligaments, Dr. Meredith stated: 

The anterior and posterior cruciate
ligaments are maintained. Collateral
ligaments are intact although there is
mild sprain of the proximal collateral
ligament which is mildly thickened with
a small amount of edema at the
superficial aspect of the proximal
medial collateral ligament which is
intact without full thickness tear.

On April 17, 2013, Dr. Meredith performed

arthroscopic surgery on the claimant’s right knee to repair

his meniscal tear.  Dr. Meredith’s surgical report of that

procedure reflects that the “only significant pathologic

lesion within the knee was the displaced bucket-handle tear
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of the medial meniscus.” 

Noting at six weeks post-meniscal repair surgery

that the claimant’s right knee remained “problematic,” Dr.

Meredith stated that the claimant would probably need a

repeat MRI if in a month he had not “turned the corner.”  A

repeat MRI study conducted on July 23, 2013, resulted in the

following findings:

FINDINGS: There is fluid in the joint
spaces with moderate distension of the
suprapatellar bursa, particularly
lateral. Since prior examination, there
has been surgical intervention involving
the medial meniscus with truncation of
the lateral border of the body of the
medial meniscus. There is a portion of
the posterior horn that has been
resected also. There is a gap between
the posterior horn at the level of the
medial root posterior horn of the medial
meniscus, which remains intact. No
significant abnormal signal involving
the lateral meniscus. The anterior
cruciate ligaments are intact but appear
slightly attenuated. There is some mild
redundancy of the posterior cruciate
ligament. No abnormal signal along the
course of the medial or lateral
collateral ligaments. The quadriceps
tendon is intact. There is some
elongation of the patellar tendon with
some superior alignment of the patellar
relation to the femoral trochlea. No
significant medullary bone signal
abnormalities. The chondral surfaces of
the medial and lateral compartments
appear intact. There is some mild
abnormal signal without thinning 
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involving the chondral surface of the
patellar facets, The patellofemoral
ligaments are intact. There is abnormal
signal seen involving the superior
medial aspect of the popliteus muscle.

IMPRESSION  1. Patella alta[.]
  2. Right knee joint effusion. 
  3. Status post partial medial          
   meniscectomy.
  4. Chondromalacia patellae - mild.
  5. Popliteus muscle contusion - mild.

In a note dated July 25, 2013, Dr. Meredith wrote: 

His MRI of the medial meniscus is
abnormal. It appears that he has had a
partial meniscectomy indicating to me
that the repair did not hold and a
portion of his bucket handle meniscal
tear is somewhere else. I advised him as
to the indications for second look
arthroscopy and probable partial
meniscectomy.

On August 7, 2013, Dr. Meredith performed an

exploratory arthroscopy of the claimant’s right knee.  Dr.

Meredith’s operative notes of that procedure reflect, in

part, as follows:

There was a little bit of effusion, just
a bit. There was mild synovitis in the
suprapatellar pouch. The patellofemoral
joint was normal, as was the lateral
compartment. In the medial compartment,
the meniscocapsular repair had actually
held. There was a little flap of
meniscus extending from one of the
posterior suture holes out to the free
edge which was hopefully the only source
of the problem. This was debrided with a
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shaver. This free edge was then trimmed
down to a smooth contoured edge. Once
again, the probe was placed within the
joint, and I carefully probed around;
and there was no loose sutures,
although, some were visible beneath a
thin film of synovium or scar but none
were loose and the main meniscal root
was healed.

A pathology report from that date noted a

microscopic diagnosis of: “A. Right knee shavings. Fragments

of benign cartilage and synovium with focal mild chronic

inflammation, non specific.”

On August 15, 2013, Dr. Meredith wrote:

Arthroscopy revealed a successful
healing of the medial meniscal repair.
There was a small free edge tear coming
off one of the suture insertion points,
and this was debrided. He did have
mildly inflamed joint with synovitis and
effusion. He has an effusion today. One
of my considerations is a sympathetic
mediated pain syndrome since he has been
very difficult and exhibiting a high
pain level all along. I will have him
back in a couple of weeks after resuming
physical therapy and consider injecting
his knee if he still has an effusion and
also we discussed referral for
sympathetic block.

On September 5, 2013, Dr. Meredith wrote: 

Deshun continues to be problematic with
prolonged pain and effusion. I injected
his knee with Celestone today and
referred him to Dr. Stenson for
consideration for pain management and
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blocks for possible RSD.

The claimant returned to Dr. Meredith on October

31, 2013.  Dr. Meredith’s notes from that visit reflect that

the claimant’s condition had improved from a clinical

standpoint, with no evidence of “joint reaction palpable

today.”  Noting also that the claimant was accompanied by

his nurse case manager, Dr. Meredith stated that the

claimant had a second opinion at the “Memphis orthopedic

group,” and some of the things mentioned in the report of

that evaluation included the “possibility of some

rheumatology factor, and the possible need for another MRI

and even possibly another arthroscopic procedure.”  Dr.

Meredith’s response to this opinion was, in part, as

follows:

I discussed with the patient and the
nurse that postoperative MRIs are often
difficult in interpretation, and not
frequently helpful. I told him that I
could not imagine another arthroscopic
procedure at this point.

My random thoughts and conversation
included the possibility of a
rheumatology consult for some atypical
rheumatic component, possible functional
capacity evaluation to quantify the
patient’s present job capabilities, or
continued work oriented rehabilitation
and hopefully return to some limited
scope activity which might include half-
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time sitting and halftimes standing and
short distance walking.

On December 12, 2013, Dr. Meredith simply noted

that the claimant’s nurse case manager had failed to get

back in touch with him concerning his previous suggestions

for the claimant’s continued care.  

In a report dated January 14, 2014, Dr. Meredith

wrote: 

He has completed his functional capacity
evaluation which reveals good effort and
a valid testing effort. He pretty much
scores in the medium work level ranges
as far as lifting and general strength
are concerned. He has some restrictions
of lifting which are specified as well
as some restrictions in his physical
capabilities most notably crouching. I
think these are all valid concerns and
hopefully a job description can be
worked out within these parameters, with
accommodation as necessary. He appears
to be at MMI. An impairment rating will
be added as an addendum. 

On January 28, 2014, Dr. Meredith stated that the

claimant’s impairment rating could not be made “within the

box.”  Further stating that the claimant’s “ongoing

functional concerns, unusual joint reactivity, and muscle

atrophy and weakness” were not “fully explained,” Dr.

Meredith assigned the claimant five percent (5%) permanent

physical impairment based on “alteration of gait.”  Dr.
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Meredith further noted that this impairment rating

discounted the “published rating of 7%” since the claimant

did not have radiologically apparent osteoarthritis.”

On June 5, 2014, Dr. Meredith noted that the claimant came

in for a follow-up visit “after a lengthy interval.”  Dr.

Meredith noted that the claimant had “never regained

employment and continues to be on Workman’s Comp.”  Noting

that the claimant had medial compartment pain “without much

in the way of effusion or synovitis as he has had in the

past quite dramatically,” he added that claimant did have

“some puffy synovitis in the inferomedial patellar region.” 

The claimant was given an injection and instructed to return

as needed.  

The claimant returned to Dr. Meredith on July 1,

2014, at which time Dr. Meredith stated:

His previous intra-articular injection
was not helpful, and he continues his
low-grade smoldering synovitis in the
knee joint. He was unable to take
naproxen. Although this...monoarticular
disjoint inflammatory problem has defied
2 arthroscopies and meniscal repair. His
prolonged postoperative joint reaction
and his ongoing synovitis I am unable to
explain. Rheumatology consult is
requested.

With regard to Dr. Meredith’s final treatment of



Hurst-G302244 10

the claimant, on November 18, 2014, he stated as follows:

I have not seen him for a long time. He
got a job in the interval between the
last time I saw him and today working in
construction with millwright and
welding. He worked a week and then got
out of the tub one day and his knee
popped medially and he’s had an effusion
and inability to get back to work.

PHYSICAL EXAMINATION: Exam shows a
stable knee with a definite cool
effusion.
TREATMENT PLAN: He has some
serosanguinous mildly cloudy fluid
submitted for studies and injected.

It is possible that he has sustained a
new injury but my thoughts on him going
way back are that he has some atypical
rheumatology problem going on. We’ve
talked about seeing a rheumatologist in
the past but he has not connected with
an appointment. I will try to go ahead
and do this. He has another orthopedic
opinion appointment scheduled by his
attorney in the near future.

On November 26, 2014, the claimant presented to

Dr. Spencer  Guinn of Dickson Orthopedics.  In the History

of Present Illness portion of his report of that visit, Dr.

Guinn stated as follows:

This is a 32 year old male. He has a
lengthy medical history. I performed a
very lengthy review of his outside
medical including notes from Dr.
Meredith, notes from the Memphis
Orthopedic Clinic from his IME, plus
surgical reports. He was injured at work
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in March 2013 and went to see Dr.
Meredith who ultimately took him to the
operating room in April of 2013 and
performed a medial meniscus repair.

He continued to be symptomatic post-
operatively and in August 2013 he took
him back to surgery.  He noted that the
repair seemed to have generally been
intact. There was a small flap that he
debrided. He continued having pain,
instability and swelling post-
operatively despite bracing and rehab.
He has been unable to return to work. He
was eventually terminated. He was sent
for a second opinion to the Memphis
Orthopedic group and then eventually
returned back to Dr. Meredith who gave
him an injection with increased symptoms
and was ultimately released July 2014.
He now presents with instability, giving
way, pain and swelling.

Upon physical examination of the claimant’s right

knee, Dr. Guinn noted moderate effusion; grossly positive

Lachman; no mediolateral or posterior instability, and;

tenderness along his medial joint line, “none lateral.”  X-

rays taken of the claimant’s right knee on that date

revealed no obvious fracture, dislocation or bony lesion;

well-maintained medial and lateral joint spaces without

evidence of degenerative change in either compartment; no

spurring at the distal patella; no evidence of medial or

lateral facet degenerative changes, and; no evidence of

patella alta or patella baja.  In addition, Dr. Guinn noted
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that on merchant view, the claimant’s patella “sits

appropriately in the groove.”  Dr. Guinn assessed the

claimant with an ACL tear, which he planned to confirm via

repeat MRI.

In follow-up on February 9, 2015, Dr. Guinn noted

that the claimant failed to bring a disc of his July 23,

2013, MRI study with him to the appointment.  According to

Dr. Guinn, the report of that study indicated some tearing

of the ACL. In a pre-prepared questionnaire signed and dated

by Dr. Guinn on March 13, 2015, he checked the paragraph

which stated as follows: “It is my medical opinion to a

reasonable degree of medical certainty, or at least 51%

probability, that Deshun Hurst’s recommended surgery to his

right ACL is the result of an injury from a work accident

taking place on March 19, 2013.”  In a final report dated

April 4, 2015, Dr. Guinn noted that a review of the actual

disc of the claimant’s July 23, 2013, MRI study confirmed a

“very high grade thickness tear of his ACL.” 

In response to questions presented to him in a

letter from respondents’s counsel dated May 5, 2015, Dr.

Meredith wrote as follows:

I received your interesting letter
concerning this patient’s original
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injury versus a recent diagnosis by
another orthopedist that he had an ACL
tear. Let me answer your questions as
you posed them.

1. The patient did not have an ACL tear
at either of my two arthroscopic
explorations of his knee.

2. I have two previous MRI studies, one
before his original surgery and one done
before his second surgery, and neither
of these indicated an ACL lesion.

3. Indeed the patient would have been
diagnosed by arthroscopic surgeries
since a thorough exploration is done of
the entire knee prior to doing any work
on the injured portion.

4. It is most likely that the patient
has received an additional injury
resulting in an ACL tear, if he indeed
has an ACL tear at this time.

We note that in October of 2013, it was determined

by Dr. John Lochemes that the claimant did not suffer from

RSD.

Upon verifying the validity of his medical

records, the claimant testified that he returned to work

after his release by Dr. Meredith in January of 2014, but

not for the respondent-employer.  According to the claimant,

his employment with the respondent-employer had been

terminated by that time.  The claimant testified that he

began working for Riceland Rice following his release by Dr.
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Meredith, and that he performed millwrighting and welding

for that company.  

The claimant testified that he used a cane until

he got to the job site, then “took medicine to ease the pain

at work.”  The claimant confirmed that he only used his

crutches and cane “when he left the job site.”  The claimant

stated that he worked one week for this company.  According

to the claimant, his supervisor asked him why he never bent

down or squatted while discharging his work duties, and when

he told his supervisor “the truth about my situation,” he

was laid off (or, essentially fired).  

With regard to the “tub incident,” the claimant

stated that he was getting out of the tub and stood up to

dry off when his knee “just popped.”  The claimant testified

that this incident occurred after his employment with

Riceland Rice was terminated.  The claimant claimed that his

knee was still painful and swollen at the time of this

incident and that he had been soaking it in epsom salt in

order to reduce the swelling.  The claimant initially denied

any change in his condition following this incident, but

then stated that his pain increased.  The claimant further

testified that the bathtub incident by which his knee
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“popped” was the only other incident that had occurred

subsequent to his compensable knee injury.

On cross-examination, the claimant agreed that he

failed to inform Dr. Guinn of the bathtub incident. 

Finally, the claimant admitted that his knee popped when he

put his leg over the side of the tub and stood up, rather

than as he was standing still drying himself off as he had

indicated earlier.  

Temporary total disability is that period within

the healing period in which an employee suffers a total

incapacity to earn wages.  K II Constr. Co. v. Crabtree, 78

Ark. App. 222, 79 S.W.3d 414 (2002); Ark. State Hwy. Trans

Dept. v. Breshears, 272 Ark. 244, 613 S.W.2d 392 (1981). 

The claimant bears the burden of proof in establishing

entitlement to benefits under the Arkansas Workers’

Compensation Act and must sustain that burden by a

preponderance of the evidence.  Dalton v. Allen Engineering

Co., 66 Ark. App. 201, 989 S.W.2d 543 (1999); Morrow v.

Morrow, 5 Ark. App. 260., 635 S.W.2d 823 (1982). 

When an employee is determined to have a

compensable injury, the employee is entitled to medical and

temporary total disability benefits.  Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-
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102(4)(F)(i)(Supp. 2009).  Benefits are not payable for a

condition which results from a non-work-related independent

intervening cause following a compensable injury which

causes or prolongs disability or need for treatment Ark.

Code Ann. § 11-9-102(4)(F)(iii)(Supp. 2009).  Whether there

is a causal connection between an injury and a disability

and whether there is an independent intervening cause are

questions of fact for the Commission to determine.  Oak

Grove Lumber Co. V. Highfill, 62 Ark. App. 42, 968 S.W.2d

637 (1998).  

The test for determining whether a subsequent

episode is a recurrence or an aggravation is whether the

subsequent episode was a natural and probable result of the

first injury or if it was precipitated by an independent

intervening cause.  Bearden Lumber Co. v. Bond, 7 Ark. App.

65, 644 S.W.2d 321 (1983).  If there is a causal connection

between the primary and the subsequent disability, there is

no independent intervening cause unless the subsequent

disability is triggered by activity on the part of the

claimant which is unreasonable under the circumstances. 

Davis v. Old Dominion Freight Line, 341 Ark. 751, 20 S.W.3d

326 (2000); Georgia-Pacific Corp. v. Carter, 62 Ark. App.
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162, 969 S.W.2d 677 (1998); Guidry v. v. J & R Eads Constr.

Co., 11 Ark. App. 219, 669 S.W.2d 483 (1984).

The compensability of the claimant’s injury is

undisputed.  On March 19, 2013, the claimant sustained a

“bucket handle tear of the medial meniscus” of the

claimant’s right knee during the scope of his employment

with the respondent-employer.  The respondents accepted

liability for this injury and thereafter provided the

claimant with reasonably necessary medical treatment

pursuant to that injury.  This medical treatment included

numerous diagnostic studies, medications, physical therapy,

injections, and two arthroscopic surgeries performed by the

claimant’s treating orthopedic surgeon, Dr. Meredith.  The

record shows that the claimant, in fact, saw Dr. Meredith

over twenty (20) times for treatment for his compensable

right knee injury. 

On January 14, 2014, Dr. Meredith opined that the

claimant  had reached maximum medical improvement for his

compensable injury, and approximately one week later he

assigned him five percent (5%) permanent physical impairment

as a result of that injury.  Thereafter, the claimant agreed

that he not only sought other employment, but that he



Hurst-G302244 18

actually became employed with Riceland Rice for a period of

about a week before he was “laid off.”  

Notwithstanding that the claimant claims that he

continued to experience pain and swelling after his release

by Dr. Meredith, the record is devoid of evidence to show

that he was taken off of work by any physician at any time

after January 14, 2014, until he began to treat for an

alleged torn ACL with Dr. Guinn on November 26, 2014.  In

addition, a functional capacity evaluation conducted during

his treatment with Dr. Meredith reportedly demonstrated that

the claimant could return to work in the medium

classification of work as defined by the Department of Labor

as far as lifting and general strength were concerned, with

some lifting restrictions, as well as some restrictions in

his physical capabilities, most notably crouching.

Moreover, and more importantly, objective medical

evidence, to include diagnostic studies and operative

observations, demonstrate that at the time of his

compensable injury, the claimant suffered only from a torn

meniscus with no abnormal pathology seen in his ACL.  For

example, on March 26, 2013, Dr. Meredith determined through

MRI testing that the claimant had sustained a bucket handle
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tear of the medial meniscus with a large portion of the

meniscus displaced into the intercondylar notch.  However,

no free meniscal fragment was seen from this study, and Dr.

Meredith reported that the portions of the meniscus which

remained in position were “small in appearance.”  Moreover,

this study revealed that the lateral meniscus was intact

without tear and the meniscocapsular attachments appeared

preserved.

With regard to the claimant’s anterior and

posterior cruciate ligaments, Dr. Meredith specifically

stated that the anterior and posterior cruciate ligaments

were maintained as were the collateral ligaments.  The only

abnormality of the claimant’s ACL noted from that study was

a “mild sprain of the proximal collateral ligament” which

was “mildly thickened” with a small amount of edema at the

superficial aspect of the proximal medial collateral

ligament.  Otherwise, the proximal medial collateral

ligament was “intact without full thickness tear.”

Likewise, pursuant to the claimant’s first

arthroscopic procedure performed on April 17, 2013, Dr.

Meredith noted that the “only significant pathologic lesion”

observed within the claimant’s right knee was the displaced
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bucket-handle tear of the medial meniscus.

Moreover, while a repeat MRI study conducted on

July 23, 2013, indicated that the repair of the claimant’s

medial meniscus “did not hold,” this same study also showed

that the anterior cruciate ligaments of the claimant’s right

knee were intact, but appeared “slightly attenuated” with

some “mild redundancy” of the posterior cruciate ligament. 

Otherwise, no abnormal signal along the course of the medial

or lateral collateral ligaments was observed.  Furthermore,

operative findings from the claimant’s second arthrosporic

procedure conducted on August 7, 2013, failed to indicate a

specific finding of pathology associated with the claimant’s

right knee anterior cruciate ligament.

In Dr. Meredith’s final analysis of the claimant’s

continued complaints, he indicated that he strongly believed

that the source of the claimant’s problems stemmed from

rheumatoid arthritis, and he referred the claimant for an

evaluation with a rheumatologist.  We note that the claimant

failed to follow-up with a rheumatologist as per Dr.

Meredith’s referral prior to his death.  Therefore, this

diagnosis was never confirmed.  As previously discussed,

however, Dr. Meredith released the claimant at maximum
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medical improvement on January 14, 2014, for his compensable

medial meniscus injury and returned him to work with

restrictions.  

The claimant did, in fact, return to work with

another company thereafter, if only for a week.  However,

sometime between his release by Dr. Meredith and November of

2014 when he began treating with Dr. Guinn, the claimant

admittedly had an intervening event whereby he heard a “pop”

in his right knee and felt immediate sharp pain as he was

getting out of his bathtub.  The claimant reported this

incident to Dr. Meredith on November 18, 2014.  However,

upon presenting to Dr. Guinn on November 26, 2014, the

claimant failed to inform the doctor of this incident.  Dr.

Guinn assessed the claimant with an unconfirmed ACL tear,

which upon later review of the claimant’s July 23, 2013, MRI

study, he stated was a “very high grade thickness tear.” 

Based upon the incomplete history provided to Dr. Guinn by

the claimant, Dr. Guinn attributed this alleged ACL tear to

the claimant’s 2013 injury.

The Commission has a duty to translate the

evidence on all the issues before it into findings of fact. 

Stone v. Dollar General Stores, 91 Ark. App. 260, 209 S.W.3d
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445 (2005); Weldon v. Pierce Bros. Const. Co., 54 Ark. App.

344, 925 S.W.2d 179 (1996).  Moreover, the Commission has

the authority to resolve conflicting evidence and this

extends to medical testimony.  Foxx v. American Transp., 54

Ark. App. 115, 924 S.W.2d 814 (1996).  The Commission has

the duty of weighing the medical evidence as it does any

other evidence, and the resolution of any conflicting

medical evidence is a question of fact for the Commission to

resolve.  Emerson Electric v. Gaston, 75 Ark. App. 232, 58

S.W.3d 848 (2001); CDI Contractors McHale, 41 Ark. App. 57,

848 S.W.2d 941 (1993); McClain v. Texaco, Inc., 29 Ark. App.

218, 780 S.W.2d 34 (1989).

The Commission is not bound by a doctor’s opinion

which is based largely on facts related to him by claimant

where there is no sufficient independent knowledge upon

which to corroborate the claimant’s claim.  Roberts v. Leo-

Levi Hospital, 8 Ark. App. 184, 649 S.W.2d 402 (1983).

The healing period is defined as that period for

healing of the injury that continues until the employee is

as far restored as the permanent character of the injury

will permit. Byars Construction Co. v. Byars 72 Ark. App.

158, 34 S.W.3d 797 (2002); Arkansas Highway & Transp. Dep’t.
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v. McWilliams, 41 Ark. App. 1, 846 S.W.2d 670 (1993).  If

the underlying condition causing the disability has become

more stable and if nothing further in the way of treatment

will improve that condition the healing period has ended. 

Arkansas Highway & Transp. Dep’t., supra; Mad Butcher, Inc.

v. Parker, 4 Ark. App. 124, 628 S.W.2d 582 (1982).

Conversely, the healing period has not ended so long as

treatment is administered for the healing and alleviation of

the condition. Arkansas Highway & Transp. Dep’t., supra;

J.A. Riggs Tractor Co. v. Etzkorn, 30 Ark. App. 200, 785

S.W.2d 51 (1990). The persistence of pain may not of itself

prevent a finding that the healing period is over, provided

that the underlying condition has stabilized. Mad Butcher,

and Arkansas Highway & Transp. Dep’t, supra.  The

determination of when the healing period ends is a factual

determination to be made by the Commission.  Dallas County

Hospital v. Daniels, 74 Ark. App. 177, 47 S.W.3d 283 (2001). 

The preponderance of the evidence in this claim

shows that objective medical testing and operative

observations failed to reveal that the claimant sustained an

ACL tear as a result of his March 19, 2013, work-related

injury.  Moreover, Dr. Guinn’s records, as confirmed by the
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claimant’s testimony, reflect that the claimant failed to

report the bathtub incident to him whereby he heard a “pop”

in his right knee and felt immediate pain.

Although never confirmed, Dr. Meredith, whom we

note saw the claimant in excess of twenty (20) visits and

performed two arthroscopic surgeries on the claimant’s right

knee, believed that the claimant’s continuing symptoms at

the time of his release of the claimant from his care in

January of 2014 were more likely than not caused by

rheumatoid arthritis.  Based on this conclusion, Dr.

Meredith referred the claimant for an rheumatology

evaluation.  Notwithstanding Dr. Meredith’s suspicion that

the root cause of the claimant’s continued complaints was

rheumatoid arthritis, in his May, 2015, reply correspondence

to the respondents’s counsel, Dr. Meredith stated without

equivocation that 1) the claimant  did not have an ACL tear

at either of the two arthroscopic explorations he performed

of the claimant’s right knee; 2) two previous MRI studies,

one before his original surgery and one done before his

second surgery, failed to indicate an ACL lesion; 3) the

claimant would have been diagnosed with an ACL injury by

arthroscopic surgeries since a thorough exploration is done
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of the entire knee prior to doing any work on the injured

portion, and; 4) it is most likely that the claimant

received an additional injury resulting in an ACL tear, “if

he indeed has an ACL tear at this time.”    

As between the opinions of these two orthopedic

physicians we assign more weight to the opinion of the

claimant’s treating surgeon, Dr. Meredith, than to the

opinion of Dr. Guinn, who had only seen the claimant twice

as of the time of the hearing and who had not performed an

MRI to verify that the claimant had an ACL injury. 

Moreover, we find that Dr. Guinn’s opinion that the

claimant’s ACL tear was the result of his 2013 injury has no

probative value in view of the fact that the claimant failed

to inform Dr. Guinn of the bathtub incident.  Rather, we

find Dr. Meredith’s opinion of May 2015 persuasive in that

he treated the claimant both clinically and surgically, and

has, therefore, actually seen through arthroscopy the

pathology of the claimant’s right knee.  

Considering the above, we find that the

preponderance of the evidence shows that the claimant

reached maximum medical improvement and the end of his

period for his March 19, 2013, injury on January 14, 2014. 
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In addition, we note that Dr. Meredith opined that the

claimant’s injury had healed and that no further treatment

was indicated for the claimant’s right knee injury as of

that date.  Finally, we find that the claimant suffered an

independent intervening event while getting out of his

bathtub that likely caused his ACL tear.   

With regard to his ability to return to work,

regardless of his claims otherwise, the claimant was cleared

to return to work with restrictions as of his release in

January 2014 by Dr. Meredith, and the results of a

functional capacity evaluation showed that the claimant

could return to work in the medium classification of work

duties.  Moreover, the claimant returned to work for a brief

period of time between January of 2014 and November of that

same year.  Therefore, we find that the claimant failed to

prove that he was totally incapacitated from earning wages

after January 14, 2014, as a result of his March 2013 right

knee injury. 

Based upon the above and foregoing, we find that

1) the claimant’s healing period for his March 2013 right

knee injury ended on January 14, 2014, at which time the

claimant was released to return to work; 2) that Dr.

Meredith opined at that time that the claimant’s condition
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had become stable and nothing else was required in terms of

medical treatment for the claimant’s right knee injury, in

that Dr. Meredith had legitimate reason to believe that the

claimant’s continuing symptoms were the result of rheumatoid

arthritis; 3) that the claimant sought work and became re-

employed after January of 2014; 4) that the claimant

experienced an independent intervening cause after January

of 2014 which was unrelated to his 2013 injury and which

reasonable minds could find caused his ACL tear, and; 5) Dr.

Guinn’s opinion of causation was based upon an incomplete

history of events provided to him by the claimant, thus

rendering that opinion fatally flawed for purposes of

determining causation with regard to the claimant’s ACL

tear.  Therefore, we find that the claimant has failed to

prove by a preponderance of the evidence that he remained in

his healing period and was unable to work after his release

by Dr. Meredith on January 14, 2014.  

Accordingly, for those reasons stated herein, we

find that the opinion of the administrative law judge is

hereby reversed and an award of additional temporary total

disability is denied.  
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IT IS SO ORDERED.

                               
                         SCOTTY DALE DOUTHIT, Chairman

                                
               KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

After my de novo review of the entire record,

I must dissent from the majority opinion. The claimant’s

healing period had not ended at the time of his death.

The claimant had damage to the collateral

ligaments, which run across the knee between the tibia

and femur and which surround the anterior and posterior

cruciate ligaments, shown on MRI in March 2013, as well

as a medial meniscus tear, which was repaired on April

17, 2013. The claimant did not improve. A second MRI in

July 2013 showed damage to the anterior cruciate

ligament and posterior cruciate ligament, but none to

the collateral ligaments. Damage to the patellar tendon,

patella, and the popliteus muscle, which wraps around

the back of the knee, were also seen. Dr. Meredith also
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noted damage to the medial meniscus, meaning that the

first surgery was not successful. The medial meniscus

was again repaired on August 7, 2013. With the

claimant’s continued symptoms, Dr. Meredith erroneously

suspected reflex sympathetic disorder. Dr. Meredith

began to focus on a possible rheumatoid issue, after

this was suggested by a second-opinion doctor. The

second-opinion doctor also discussed the need for

another MRI and perhaps another procedure. Instead, Dr.

Meredith said he should investigate the rheumatology

angle and should go back to work. Based upon a

functional capacity evaluation, Dr. Meredith released

the claimant on January 14, 2013.

At this point, the claimant had a variety of

issues, including damage to the anterior cruciate

ligament, identified on two MRIs. It took Dr. Meredith

two procedures to correct the medical meniscus, despite

his confidence that he had corrected it the first time.

The claimant’s symptoms did not improve, and instead of

attending to the issue by another MRI, as suggested by

the second-opinion doctor and as was reasonably

warranted by the claimant’s complaints and the various

damage identified in his knee, Dr. Meredith instead
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determined that, based upon a suggestion that perhaps

there could be an “atypical” rheumatoid issue, the

claimant should pursue that and that he was otherwise

able to return to work. 

The claimant attempted to return to work in

different employment, and after a week, he sustained an

ACL tear in the same knee, performing the very simple,

normal, non-physical demanding, non-twisting act of

straightening after stepping out of a bathtub. The ACL

tear occurred in the exact same place as the damage

shown in July 2013.

The medical evidence shows that the claimant

had damage to the anterior cruciate ligament identified

at the same time as his medial meniscus tear, and that

Dr. Meredith’s visual inspection in the first surgery

was insufficient to prevent an error producing the need

for a second surgery. Thus Dr. Meredith’s opinion that

the anterior cruciate ligament was intact after the

second surgery is not persuasive. The claimant’s

ligament tore, after normal activity, where it had been

shown to be damaged before. The claimant’s continued

need for treatment included the unresolved issues after

Dr. Meredith’s two surgeries and after Dr. Meredith’s
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focus on less likely issues instead of upon further

internal derangement. The evidence shows that the

claimant had continued problems at the anterior cruciate

ligament that resulted finally in the failure of that

ligament. The claimant remained in his healing period

from the date of injury, through the time that Dr.

Meredith’s two surgeries failed to resolve his symptoms,

through Dr. Meredith’s suggestion of RSD, through a

second-opinion doctor’s recommendation that an MRI and

possibly an arthroscopy be performed, and through the

time that his damage anterior cruciate ligament finally

failed.

I would award additional temporary total

disability benefits through the claimant’s death, other

than the week that he did return to work.

For the foregoing reasons, I dissent from the

majority opinion.

                                
                         PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


